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4:00pm 

 

Agenda 

 

This agenda is only a tentative schedule of matters the Commissioners may address at their meeting and all items found 

on it may be deleted, amended or deferred.  The Commissioners may also, in their absolute discretion, consider matters 

not shown on this agenda. 

 
1:00-2:00 Visit to County Offices by the 2nd Graders of Colerain Elementary School with Teacher, Colerain Town Commissioner,  

  Carla Pesce 

 

2:00-4:00 Facility Tours:  Maintenance Department & Water System operation centers on County Farm Road to review potential capital  

  outlay project for FY 2015-2016 budget 

 

 

4:00-4:05   Call to Order and Welcome by Chairman Wesson 

 

4:05-4:10   Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance by Commissioner Bazemore 

 

4:10-4:25   Public Comments   

(A) 

*** APPOINTMENTS *** 
 

4:25-4:40    Convene as Board of Equalization and Review  

 

4:40-4:55    Board of Education’s FY 2015-2016 budget proposal presentation by Finance Officer Pearline Bunch  

 

4:55-4:10    Roanoke Chowan Community Health Center project update by Kim Schwartz, CEO  

 

4:10-4:25     Mid-East Commission Workforce Development and Board Regional Consortium Agreement presentation by Interim Executive Director  

     Bryant Buck and Director of the Region Q Workforce Development Board, Walter Dorsey (A-1) 

 

Board Appointments (B) 

 
1. Voluntary Agricultural District 

Advisory Board (B-1) 

 

2. Nursing Home/Adult Care 

Advisory Board (B-2) 

 

Consent Agenda (C) 

 
1. Approve minutes for Regular 

Session 4-20-15 (C-1) 

 

2. Approve minutes for Regular 

Sessions 4-30-15 (C-2) 

 

3. Approve minutes for Closed 

Session 4-30-15 

 

4. Accept Register of Deeds Fees 

Report – April 2015 (C-3) 

 

5. Accept Tax Department Error 

Ledger – March 2015 (C-4) 

 

6. Consider Resolution of Support 

for Highway 17’s I-495 

coalition project for a Raleigh 

to Norfolk interstate (C-5) 

 

7. Consider budget amendment in 

the amount of $50,200 for the 

Tax Office for the payment of 

professional fees to County 

Tax Services, Inc. as per the 

business personal property 

agreement (C-6) 

 

***OTHER ITEMS*** 

Discussion Agenda (D) 

 
1. Consider project closeout 

documents for Black Rock 

Water Line construction 

project (D-1) 

 

2. Consider for approval – USDA 

Rural Development financing 

application for South Windsor 

water system improvements, 

Woodard Road water line 

replacement, SCADA system 

and District III meter 

requirement (D-2) 

 

3. Consider Department of Social 

Services document shredding 

proposal (D-3) 

 

4. Discuss Board’s review of 

proposals for Economic 

Development & Marketing 

system evaluations  

 

5. EMS billing and the use of 

liens on real property as 

recommended by County 

Attorney (D-4) 

 

 

Commissioners’ Reports (E) 

 

County Manager’s Reports (F) 

 

County Attorney’s Reports (G) 

 

Public Comments Continued 

 

Closed Session  
 

Adjourn 



Bertie County Commissioners Presentation 
 
Purpose- Discuss the implementation of the new Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act 
                (Effective July 1, 2015) 
 
History of Federal Job Training Programs 
 
* Comprehensive Employment and Training Act (CETA) 
* Job Training Partnership Act (JTPA) 
* Workforce Investment Act (WIA) 
 
For past twenty-nine years- Mid-East Commission has served as your Administrative Entity/ 
Fiscal Agent 
 
Program Allocation for PY 2014 (PY 2014 (July 1, 2014-June 30, 2015) (five counties) 
 

 Adult   $ 776,884 

 Dislocated Workers $ 751,9 56 

 Youth   $ 938,917 
 
Funding as of July 1, 2015 under WIOA (anticipated based on state allocations) 
 

 Adult    8.75% reduction or more 

 Dislocation Workers    18% reduction or more 

 Youth       8.75%  reduction or more 
 
Local Delivery System- NC Works Career Centers 
 

 Bertie County Center-King Street 

 Integrated Service Delivery 
  

 Adult Programs (Individual Training Accounts (Occupational Training, On 
the Job Training, short-term training 

 Dislocated Workers- (Individual Training Accounts (Occupational Training, On 
the Job Training, short-term training 

 Youth (10 program elements)(remediation, work experience, etc.) 
 
Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) 
*  Increased emphasis on serving the disabled population 
* increased emphasis on coordination with Adult Learning 
* Career Pathways 
* Sector Driven 
* Youth 16-24/ 75% expenditure/ 20% minimum on work-based learning 
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Moving Forward: 
 

 Request from the five Counties, asking to continue as a Workforce Area  

 Designation of Chief Elected Official for each County  

 Resolution and passage of Consortium Agreement (designation of Administrative 
Entity)  

 Appointment of Workforce Development Board Members 



Region Q Workforce Development Board

Regional Labor Market Snapshot
5-Year
Percent Change 
in Employment*

Region Q 6.1%

North Carolina 5.7%

United States 5.8%

Trending

Region Q

REGIONAL EMPLOYMENT*

937 More People Working
in February than previous month

386 More People Working
than same period one year ago

Region Q Total = 125,474

AVAILABLE JOBS
4,797 Jobs Posted Online

over past 90 days

125 Fewer Job Openings
than same period one year ago

Source: The Conference Board Help Wanted Online

L A B O R
MARKET OVERVIEW

NC Department of Commerce  |  Labor & Economic Analysis Division  |  919.707.1500  |  lead@nccommerce.com

Region Q Workforce Development Board  |  252.974.1815
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CLAIMS-TAKING ACTIVITY

4% Decrease in Claims
in February over previous month

Duration of Claims Down 3% to 13.9
in February over previous month

Benefits Paid Total = $683,813

35% Decrease in Claims
in February over previous month

Initial Claims Total = 500

February 2015
Unemployment
Rates*

Region Q
6.1%

4.2  6.0      7.5 9.0  11.0 14.5

Pitt
5.6%

Hertford
6.8%

Beaufort
6.7%

Bertie
7.4%

Martin
7.1%

UNEMPLOYMENT*

Region Q Total = 8,132
February 2015

INDIVIDUALS RECEIVING 
BENEFITS

11% Decrease in Claimants
in February over previous month

Region Q Total = 915

Who’s Hiring What Jobs
past 90 days from April 2, 2015 past 90 days from April 2, 2015

Source: The Conference Board Help Wanted Online Source: The Conference Board Help Wanted Online

• Registered Nurses 218

• First-Line Supervisors, Retail Sales 175

• Heavy & Tractor-Trailer Truck Drivers 147

• Retail Salespersons 119

• Health Specialties Teachers 102

• Physician Assistants 86

• Medical & Health Services Managers 76

• Maintenance & Repair Workers 70

• East Carolina University 543

• Pitt County Schools 84

• Harris Teeter, Inc. 69

• Vidant Medical Group 63

• City of Greenville 59

• Wells Fargo 56

• Lowe's 52

• Physicians East 42

April 2015

Note: All data produced in this publication are generated by LEAD unless otherwise stated.

*February 2015 data are preliminary, while other 2015 data are revised. All other reported data have undergone annual revision.



Region Q Workforce Development Board

L A B O R
MARKET OVERVIEW

Initial Claims 

February 2015 January 2015 December 2014 February 2014

Beaufort

Labor Force 19,686 19,601 18,761 19,540

Employed 18,372 18,263 17,616 17,949

Unemployed 1,314 1,338 1,145 1,591

Rate 6.7 6.8 6.1 8.1

Bertie

Labor Force 8,444 8,449 7,599 7,786

Employed 7,815 7,803 7,031 7,018

Unemployed 629 646 568 768

Rate 7.4 7.6 7.5 9.9

Hertford

Labor Force 9,303 9,233 9,193 9,371

Employed 8,675 8,581 8,630 8,619

Unemployed 628 652 563 752

Rate 6.8 7.1 6.1 8.0

Martin

Labor Force 9,738 9,690 10,263 10,714

Employed 9,048 8,975 9,642 9,858

Unemployed 690 715 621 856

Rate 7.1 7.4 6.1 8.0

Pitt

Labor Force 86,435 85,963 86,529 87,352

Employed 81,564 80,915 82,182 81,644

Unemployed 4,871 5,048 4,347 5,708

Rate 5.6 5.9 5.0 6.5

Civilian Labor Force Estimates*

*February 2015 data are preliminary, while other 2015 data are revised. All other reported data have undergone annual revision.

February 
2015

February 
2014

Beaufort 82 96

Bertie 30 52

Hertford 38 66

Martin 52 61

Pitt 298 354

Duration of Benefits 
February 

2015
February 

2014

Beaufort 13.4 18.0

Bertie 12.7 18.2

Hertford 14.2 18.2

Martin 12.1 14.9

Pitt 13.9 19.9

Individuals Receiving Benefits
February 

2015
February 

2014

Beaufort 944 261

Bertie 101 123

Hertford 58 463

Martin 97 142

Pitt 488 714

NC Department of Commerce  |  Labor & Economic Analysis Division  |  919.707.1500  |  lead@nccommerce.com

Region Q Workforce Development Board  |  252.974.1815

Note: All data produced in this publication are generated by LEAD unless otherwise stated.



Voluntary Agricultural District Advisory Board 

 

Immediate Vacancies: 3 

Position Vacancy: 

Board Term Name Began End 

Voluntary Agricultural 

District Advisory Board 

3 years Blount Knowles 2/6/2012 2/30/2015 

Voluntary Agricultural 

District Advisory Board 

3 years George D. Perry, III. 2/6/2012 2/30/2015 

Voluntary Agricultural 

District Advisory Board 

3 years Tyrone James 2/6/2012 2/30/2015 

 

Special requirements:  N/A 

Notes:  N/A 

Attendance of Current Members:  N/A 

Applications Received: 

1. Blount Knowles 

2. George D. Perry, III. 

3. Tyrone James 

 

Current Members (unexpired): 

1. Carl Bond 

2. Herbert “Herbie” Tayloe 

3. Shelby Castelloe 

4. Curtis Brown 

5. Jimmy Mizelle 

6. Harold Lawrence 

7. Joseph Leggett 

8. Sid Copeland 
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College of Agriculture and Life Sciences 
Bertie County Center 

North Carolina Cooperative Extension Service 
204 South Queen Street 

Post Office Box 280 
Windsor, North Carolina 27983 

Phone: (252) 794-5317 
Fax: (252) 794-5375 

 

 

North Carolina Cooperative Extension Service 

North Carolina State University and North Carolina A&T State University commit themselves to positive action to secure equal 

opportunity regardless of race, color, creed, national origin, religion, sex, age, or disability.  In addition, the two Universities welcome all 

persons without regard to sexual orientation.  North Carolina State University, North Carolina A&T State University, U.S. Department of 

Agriculture, and local governments cooperating. 

April 28, 2015 

 

 

 

Bertie County Board of Commissioners 

PO Box 530 

Windsor, NC 27983 

 

RE: Re-appointment to Voluntary Ag District Board 

 

The Voluntary Ag District supports the re-appointment of the following members 

to the Voluntary Ag District Board. The names are as follows: 

 

   • Blount Knowles 

   • Tyron James 

   • George Perry 

 

Thank you for your consideration regarding this matter. 

 

Sincerely. 

 

 
 

Richard W. Rhodes 

Bertie County Extension Director 
 















Nursing Home/Adult Care CAC 

 

Immediate Vacancies: 2 

Position Vacancy: 

Board Term Name Began End 

Nursing Home/Adult Care 

CAC 

1 year --- --- --- 

 

Special requirements:  N/A 

Notes:  Resignation received from Maggie Witherspoon on March 11, 2015. 

Attendance of Current Members:  N/A 

Applications Received: 

--- 

 

Current Members (unexpired): 

1. Clara Barrow 

2. Mary Davis 

3. Rev. Gail P. McNeil 

4. James S. Pugh 
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Windsor, North Carolina 

April 20, 2015 

Special Meeting 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for a Special Meeting at 2:00 p.m. in the 

Commissioners Room located at 106 Dundee Street Windsor, NC.  The following members were 

present: 

 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

   Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

             Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

 Network Administrator Joe Wilkes 

 Information Systems Administrator Scott Pearce 

     Finance Director William Roberson 

     Department of Social Services Director Linda Speller 

     Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper  

     Compliance Officer Crystal Freeman 

     NET Coordinator Ian Trainor 

     EMS Division Chief Matt Leicester 

     Clerk of Superior Court Vasti F. James 

     Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

     Parks and Recreation Director Donna Mizelle 

     Code Enforcement Administrator G.T. Pittman 

     Building Codes Inspector Tommy Dunlow 
      

 

Barry Ward of the Bertie Ledger-Advance was present from the media. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson called the meeting to order and thanked all of those present for their 

attendance. 

 

BOARD OF EQUALIZATION AND REVIEW 

 

Chairman Wesson convened the Bertie County Board of Commissioners as the Board of 

Equalization and Review. 
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Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, and Clerk of Superior Court, Vasti F. James, were called forward 

to administer oaths. 

 

Clerk James read the following oath aloud: 

 

 

All five Commissioners were officially sworn in as the Board of Equalization and Review. 

 

HEARING OF APPEALS AS THE BOARD OF EQUALIZATION AND REVIEW 

 

The Board had received two (2) confirmed appeals to hear at this meeting of the Board of 

Equalization and Review.   

 

It was announced that an additional session would be held on Monday, May 4, 2015 as a part of 

the Board’s regular meeting. 

 

George Harden approached the Board with his concerns about the proposed penalties being put 

into place by the County’s business personal property auditors, County Tax Services, Inc. 

 

Mr. Harden stated that he did not think the penalties were fair as he had no idea he wasn’t listing 

properly until this year.  He also requested additional clarity regarding how supplies and 

miscellaneous parts are taxed, as well as about how the County deals with depreciation of 

agricultural equipment. 

 

Chairman Wesson replied by stating that the County is charged with administering tax laws as 

they have been mandated by the State of North Carolina in order to insure that listing for 

business personal property is accurate for all taxpayers. 

 

Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, responded to Mr. Harden’s concern about the depreciation of 

equipment.  He stated that the State follows a protocol based on the age of the equipment, and as 

long as it is still in service, it is eligible to be taxed, but the State outlines a depreciation schedule 

with a minimum twenty-five percent (25%) residual value. 

 

Timothy Francis of Lasca’s Italian Restaurant brought forward his concerns about never 

knowing he was supposed to list business personal equipment in the 22 years that he has owned 

his restaurant.   

 

When asked if Mr. Francis had received correspondence from the County about such taxes, he 

stated that he hadn’t received any such notices, and Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, clarified that 

the County historically has contacted businesses who had listed taxes in the previous years. 

 

Mr. Francis stated that he did not mind paying his taxes but that he didn’t believe the penalties 

listed were fair as it makes him look as if he was doing something wrong on purpose.   

 

Mr. Rhea stated that under State law, a business owner is responsible for coming forward and 

listing taxes for a new business.  
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Harlan Hughes of Eden House Graphics approached the Board with his concerns about not only 

the penalties, but the actual process used in determining the amount owed under the new system. 

 

Mr. Hughes was also concerned about when these tax amounts were due to the County. 

 

In response, Mr. Rhea informed all of those present that these amounts would be due by January 

6, 2016, but that it wouldn’t take nearly that long to resolve each case appropriately.   

 

Chairman Wesson assured all the citizens who had made appeals to the Board of Equalization 

and Review that they would receive answers to their questions before any final decisions are 

made, and he also encouraged other citizens to step forward at the next hearing on May 4, 2015 

if they felt the need to do so. 

 

Chairman Wesson then opened the floor for a motion to adjourn as the Board of Equalization and 

Review. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to recess as the Board of Equalization and Review until 

Monday, May 4, 2015.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

COMMUNITY BASED RECREATION UPDATE  

 

Parks and Recreation Director, Donna Mizelle, and Windsor YMCA Director, Heidi Bonislawski 

informed the Board of an upcoming assessment that will be completed to gauge community 

interest about what specific recreation activities should be offered at each community recreation 

site. 

 

The community based recreation program is slated to begin at the start of next school year.   

The Board commended Ms. Mizelle and Ms. Bonislawski for their teamwork in spearheading 

this initiative.   

 

UPDATE FROM THE COUNTY MEDICAL DIRECTOR, DR. MICHAEL LOWRY 

 

Bertie County Medical Director, Dr. Michael Lowry, was present to provide insight to the Board 

about his role in the County, as well as to provide his thoughts on the latest improvements to the 

Emergency Medical Services Department. 

 

Dr. Lowry stated that he had been the County’s Medical Director for 6 and ½ years and that it 

was his job to ensure all EMS/NET personnel are performing according to all State protocols, 

and medical directives since they operate under his medical license.  

 

Additionally, Dr. Lowry listed the many procedures and medications the County can utilize with 

the Paramedic level care being offered.  He expressed that because of the change, more 

lifesaving procedures are being utilized even before a patient reaches the hospital which 

increases the likelihood of a patient’s survival.   
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Commissioner Trent inquired if Dr. Lowry was the Medical Director for the Non-Emergency 

Transport services in the area including the County’s system. 

 

Dr. Lowry stated that he has served as Medical Director for the Non-Emergency Transports on a 

voluntary basis, but that there was one company still deciding if they would like to contract with 

him, or find another suitable alternative. 

 

Chairman Wesson inquired if there was an evaluation process completed to discover areas in 

need of improvement within the County EMS division.   

 

Dr. Lowry informed the Board that an evaluation is completed on a quarterly basis by the North 

Carolina Office of EMS, and that results from those evaluations can be provided when available, 

or on a yearly basis. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee asked if there was a certain amount of time required for EMS personnel to 

stay on scene. 

 

Dr. Lowry stated that fifteen (15) minutes is the standard amount of time, but that time is 

variable due to the procedures usually spent liberating a patient, administering IV’s, transferring 

and lifting a patient via stretcher, as well as applying the use of any medical equipment such as 

EKG’s, etc. 

 

 

 

DISCUSS CURRENT ABANDONED/CONDEMNED BUILDING POLICIES WITH 

ASSISTANT COUNTY ATTORNEY, JONATHAN HUDDLESTON 

 

Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston reviewed the agreement with municipalities to 

administer the State Building Code through the Inspections Department. 

 

He clarified that the building inspector will provide an assessment of the dwelling at the Town’s 

request, but the enforcement of the municipal minimum housing code is the Town’s 

responsibility.  The assessment is provided to the Town and the property owners. 

 

The Board also discussed the kind of authority the County had to be on the property of decrepit 

properties and inquired with the Assistant County Attorney about their options. 

 

Assistant County Attorney Huddleston stated that the County does have authority in certain 

situations, such as those where the public could somehow be at risk, under the Nuisance 

Abatement provisions of the County.   

 

The consensus of the Board was that there should be a clear line drawn between what is the 

responsibility of the County and that of the Towns.  Assistant County Attorney Huddleston said 

that the County and the Town of Aulander have dealt with municipal minimum housing code 

violations before, that there was a clear line between when the County’s work ended and when 
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the Town hired an attorney for enforcement actions, and that it appears to have worked without 

any problems.  He said that the same procedure would be followed this time. 

 

 

 

DISCUSS WATER PROJECT UPDATES INCLUDING BUDGET ITEMS FOR                  

FY 2015-2016 

 

 

County Manager Sauer briefed the Board on pending water projects including: South Windsor 

distribution improvements which could potentially be funded with USDA Rural Development 

grants and loans as well as the System Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) project.  The 

County is seeking monies from the State’s Revolving Fund.   

 

Mr. Sauer reiterated that both projects being prepared are on an “at risk” basis by the consultant 

with no cost obligation or encumbrance of County funds.   

 

Mr. Sauer continued by stating that after two unsuccessful CDBG applications, efforts are now 

focused on USDA Rural Development financing (combined grant and loan packages), plus State 

Revolving fund monies with no interest.   

 

Mr. Sauer noted that one of the County’s biggest struggles has been “the law of unintended 

consequences” whereby if the County water system has experienced regulatory violations, or 

“NOVs – notices of violations” then the County’s grant applications would have scored more 

points on the rating scale.  This same issue also effects the South Windsor Water system which 

also had no violations for its operation in recent years. 

 

Most recently the Board engaged Green Engineering to update the water system’s hydraulic 

model.  Green Engineering has also been engaged to evaluate the requests from the Town of 

Lewiston-Woodville and the Town of Roxobel for consolidation of their water system design 

and installation of an appropriately sized booster pump station to address water pressure issues in 

and around the Town of Roxobel.   

 

Mr. Sauer reported that the initial takeover of the Lewiston and Roxobel water systems would 

occur on July 1, 2015 and that all of these items were being presented simply so the Board was 

aware of actions that were approved at previous meetings. 

 

Lastly, County Manager Sauer announced that he and Water Superintendent, Ricky Spivey, 

would be meeting with the USDA Rural Development staff on Wednesday, April 29, 2015 to 

review the South Windsor project.   

 

The Board appreciated the reminder about these items and Chairman Wesson requested that if 

additional financial considerations arise, the Board would like to be informed of the needed 

additions. 

 

The Board was also provided with the following hand out in their electronic agenda packet: 
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Active Water Department projects 
 

 

1) South Windsor distribution system improvements (Water District III)  USDA Rural 
Development application: 

 

 Water distribution system upgrade including all meter replacement for 326 customers 

 District III SCADA works to include master units at Connie’s and Ricky’s offices, wells 1 & 
2 and tank 1, 

 Automatic meter reading system for all existing water meters in District III 

 Woodard Road water main reinforcements consisting of installation of ± 27,500 linear 
feet of 6-inch water main. 

 

Project cost estimate:    $3,089,801 (seeking grant and loan financing with possible 2.75% over 40 

years) 

 

Annual debt service payment:   $128,350  which is offset by revenue from system consolidations 

 

                                                           -65,280   South Windsor customer revenue 

                                                           -56,059   Lewiston-Woodville customer revenue 

                                                           -60,526   Roxobel customer revenue  

                                                                      ________ 
                                                                          -53,515  Estimated annual net revenue gain for  

                     consolidated water system* 

 
 
 
 
 

2) System Control and Data Acquisition project application for 0% State Revolving Fund loan 
 

 4 additional bulk meters (for Scotch Hall, Avoca, and two other locations) 

 Roxobel meter replacement for 160 customers 

 Lewiston-Woodville meter replacement for 310 customers 
 

Project cost estimate:    $1,832,910     State Revolving Fund 0% loan application under 

development 

 

Annual debt service payment:   $91,646   which is offset as follows: 

 

                                                         -53,515    net revenue gain—see note above*  

                            -55,000    annual cost savings achieved by SCADA  

  (analog phone lines eliminated) 

_______    
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                            -16,689    Projected total system annual savings in operational 

cost for 

  consolidated system 

 

 

 Note:  The $53,515 net revenue gain is conservatively estimated with $-0- grant dollars from USDA.  

              For every $100,000 in grant received, the loan payment is reduced by $4,563 per year. 

 

 

DISCUSS FIBER COMMUNICATIONS EXTENSION FOR SHERIFF’S OFFICE 

PENDING RELOCATION 

 

Information Systems Administrator, Scott Pearce, was present to reiterate to the Board the 

importance of securing the fiber needed to connect the old School Board Administration building 

on County Farm Road for the Sheriff’s Department. 

 

County Manager Sauer stated that since there is a 6 month lead time for this project, so a 

decision was imperative to at least order the needed fiber line.   

 

The Board was also presented with quote options for the actual installation of the fiber which is 

representative of a 10 year projection.  The three (3) quotes were presented to the Board in their 

electronic agenda packet and read as follows:   

 

 
 

After some discussion, Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to proceed with Option 1 and 

County Owned fiber for $61,970 to complete this project.  Commissioner Bazemore 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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DISCUSS TAX OFFICE IMPLEMENTATIONS OF NEW SERVER INSTALLATIONS 

AND DATA TRANSFER PROCESS PREVIOUSLY APPROVED BY THE BOARD 

 

County Manager Sauer reminded the Board about a project to replace the main Tax Office server 

as budgeted in FY 2014-2015.  He stated that the project was approved at $80,000 and that he 

was updating the Board on the action that will soon take place with the installation of the new 

server, as well as the completion of the County Tax Office data transfer. 

 

The Board concurred.   

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Wesson adjourned the meeting at 4:30pm.   

 

 

 

_________________________________________ 

Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

Bertie County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

___________________________________ 

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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Windsor, North Carolina 

April 20, 2015 

Regular Meeting  

 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting at 7:00pm 

inside the Kelford Community Building located at 107 Broadway Street, Kelford, NC.  The 

following members were present or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

   Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

            Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

 Network Administrator Joe Wilkes 

     Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

     Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

     Finance Officer William Roberson 

      

      

Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald and Thadd White of the Bertie Ledger-

Advance were present from the media. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson welcomed all of those present and thanked them for their attendance.  He 

thanked the Town of Kelford for hosting tonight’s meeting.   

 

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Vice Chairman Lee led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Miles Davis of the ABC Board approached the Board to thank them for allowing him to speak 

about the “Save a Life Tour,” which is a partnership between the Bertie County ABC Board as 

well as the Bertie County Public School System. 

 

The tour will visit the Bertie County High School gymnasium on May 1st beginning at 8:30 am.  

All students will participate in the activities provided, and the tour is designed to discourage 

young people from drinking and driving as well as texting and driving.   

 

Mr. Davis stated that he had received word from Luther Snyder, Director of the “Stop Underage 

Drinking Campaign in North Carolina,” that Bertie County’s ABC Board was one of the most 

proactive boards that he had ever seen in the effort to eliminate under aged drinking.   

 

Mr. Davis reiterated that the “C” in “ABC” stands for control and that the Bertie County ABC 

Board as a whole takes the responsibility of education and prevention very seriously.   

 

He stated that this event was being provided to the County at no cost to the taxpayers. 

 

Mr. Davis thanked the Board of Commissioners for their continued support. 

 

Michael Freeman of the ABC Board encouraged the Commissioners to attend the event. 

 

James Pugh stated that he hoped this event would encourage students to use common sense while 

driving and avoid distracted driving. 

 

 

APPOINTMENTS 

 

Aging Services expenditures for Bertie County presentation by Annette Eubanks, Aging 

Program Director, and Venita Thompson, Council on Aging Director 

 

Annette Eubanks, Aging Program Director, and Venita Thompson, Council on Aging Director 

were present to report on the current Aging Services expenditures through March 2015. 

 

It was reported that the County had underspent funds by 8% or more in the following areas:  

Level I Home Management, Congregate Nutrition, General Transportation, Medical 

Transportation, and Housing & Home Improvements.   

 

The Board agreed that the citizens in need of these services were present and that it was very 

important to use the additional funding before the end of the fiscal year. 

 

Ms. Thompson was encouraged to network with local churches, the Bertie/Windsor Chamber of 

Commerce, as well as through the media to secure additional clientele for these services.   
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Chairman Wesson stated that finding the citizens in need of these services should be the highest 

priority, and that the Board would be looking for an update regarding this matter in late May or 

early June.   

 

Marc Finlayson of the Highway 17 Association – update on the advocacy efforts to promote 

the Raleigh to Norfolk Interstate highway project 

 

Mr. Marc Finalyson of the Highway 17 Association was present to provide an update to the 

Board on its advocacy efforts to promote the Raleigh to Norfolk Interstate highway project. 

 

The Highway 17 Association’s priority for the 1-495 Coalition will be to secure, through 

Congressional legislation or Federal Highway Administration promulgation, a “future interstate” 

designation for the US 64 and US 17 corridors between Raleigh and Norfolk.  At the same time, 

the organization is also looking to facilitate the planning, design, and permitting, the right of way 

construction of projects along the US 64 and US 17 corridors to bring those corridors up to 

interstate standards.   

 

Additionally, Mr. Finalyson requested that the Board show its support for his organization’s 

initiatives by adopting a Resolution of Support.   

 

The Board concurred and Mr. Finalyson assured the Board that he would have a proposed 

Resolution sent to the County in the near future for its consideration.   

 

Presentation of appreciation for Norman & Jean Cherry, Walter “Pete” Jernigan, Jr., and 

the late Carolyn Jernigan 

 

The Board presented Certificates of Appreciation to Norman Cherry, Jean Cherry, Walter “Pete” 

Jernigan, Jr., as well as to the late Carolyn Jernigan. 

 

The above named individuals worked tirelessly to secure a Senior Nutrition Site in the Town of 

Kelford, the location of tonight’s meeting.   

 

Venita Thompson, Council on Aging Director, thanked each individual for their dedication to the 

project, and stated that hundreds of senior citizens have taken advantage of the Nutrition Site, 

and do so on a regular basis.   

 

Non-Emergency Transport update by Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper 

(including recommendation by County Attorney for improved collections – use of property 

liens) 

 

Mitch Cooper, Emergency Services Director, was present to provide a report regarding Non-

Emergency Transport.   

 

Mr. Cooper reported that a total of 47 Advanced Life Support (ALS) calls were performed 

between January 16, 2015 and April 20, 2015.    
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He also reported that a total of 164 Basic Life Support (BLS) calls were performed between the 

same time frame of January 16, 2015 and April 20, 2015. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore asked how the hiring process works for NET and EMS. 

 

Mr. Cooper stated that applications are filled out and sent to the County Human Resources 

Officer, Carolyn Fornes, a file is started, and then the applicants are called into the office to 

complete various testing, as well as interviews.   

 

Chairman Wesson expressed concerns regarding the diversity of employees between the two 

departments.  He stated that he understood the need to hire qualified individuals, but encouraged 

Mr. Cooper to continue to find diverse candidates for employment. 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

Approve minutes for Regular Session 4-7-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the minutes for Regular Session 3-2-15.  

Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

Approve Closed Session minutes for 4-7-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the minutes for Closed Session 4-7-15 

with the first portion being approved and released, and with the second portion being approved, 

but withheld until notified by the County Attorney.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the 

motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 

 

 

 Budget Amendment in the amount of $25,000 for Water Department hydraulic model 

update approved by the Board on April 7, 2015 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the Budget Amendment as requested.  

Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Discuss USDA/FSA County office lease with Assistant County Attorney, Jonathan 

Huddleston 
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Assistant County Attorney, Jonathan Huddleston, stated that things were in order with the 

USDA/FSA County office lease, and that if the Board is satisfied with the rental rate and length 

of the extension, he recommended the item for approval. 

 

The contract would be extended through December 31, 2018. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the USDA/FSA County office lease 

extension to December 31, 2018.  Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

Discuss and consider for approval the consolidation of four water districts and creating a 

single water utility fund, and review the Resolution adopting an agreement between Bertie 

County and the County Water Districts 

 

County Manager Sauer reminded the Board that this item was discussed previously in June 2014, 

and that a formal resolution was needed to consolidate the Water Districts for accounting and 

budget purposes only.   

 

Each Water District would still have its own separate identity for debt service obligations but the 

funding from all of the districts would be placed into one (1) account versus four (4) to simplify 

accounting processes. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to sign and approve the resolution to consolidate the 

four Water Districts and create a single water utility fund, and to approve the Resolution 

adopting an agreement between the County and the County Water Districts.  Commissioner 

Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 

 

Commissioner Trent informed the Board that contracts had recently been signed with various 

vendors involved in the renovation of the Bertie-Martin Regional Jail and those renovations are 

slated to begin on or before May 9th.   

 

Commissioner Bazemore informed the Board that she would be bringing forward a potential 

funding resource, a TIGER Discretionary grant for transportation initiatives, at an upcoming 

meeting. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee proposed that the County release Closed Session minutes to the County 

website upon review by the County Attorney. 

 

Chairman Wesson informed the Board of a project called the “Youth Bertie Backpack Initiative.”  

The program would allow some of the most impoverished students to receive a back pack full of 

community donated food items to take home with them to eat over the weekend.  This initiative 

would also coincide with additional breakfast and lunch meals provided at each school to assist 

even more children in need. 
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COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

County Manager Sauer informed the Board of a request received by Jo Ann Jordan, the organizer 

of the Bertie County Relay for Life event.   

 

Ms. Jordan requested that the Board approve the Resolution declaring May 2015 as Relay for 

Life Month, as well as for the Board to become a sponsor of the event with a donation of $500 as 

given in previous years.   

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the Resolution declaring May 2015 as Relay 

for Life Month, as well as for the Board to sponsor the event with a donation of $500.  Vice 

Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

County Manager Sauer also reminded the Board of its April 30, 2015 meeting with the four (4) 

Economic Development/Marketing firms that responded to the request for qualifications.  

Interviews will begin at 8:30 a.m., and County Manager requested that the Chairman recess this 

meeting until 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, April 30, 2015. 

 

 

ASSISTANT COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

The Assistant County Attorney gave no remarks at this time. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS CONTINUED   

 

James Pugh recommended that since the Board of Commissioners appoints members to each 

board and committee, that the Board of Commissioners should receive reports from various 

members from each group on a periodic basis.   

 

He stated that each member should be held accountable for their appointments and that it would 

allow the Commissioners to know each member, as well as to stay up to date on current matters 

within each board or committee.   

 

The Board concurred.   

 

 

RECESS 

 

Chairman Wesson recessed this meeting until 8:30AM on April 30, 2015 at the Roanoke-Cashie 

River Center. 

 
 

 

_____________________________ 

        Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 
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______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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Windsor, North Carolina 

April 30, 2015 

Recessed Meeting 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners reconvened its regular meeting from April 20, 2015 

at 8:30 am at the Roanoke Cashie River Center located at 112 W. Water Street, Windsor, NC.  

The Board was present to hear presentations by various Economic Development and Marketing 

firms.  The following members were preset or absent: 

 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

   Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

 

Guests Present:  Mike Neal, Chairman,  

   Economic Development Commission 

     
      

           

There were no media members present. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson called the meeting to order and reconvened the Board’s regular meeting 

which was recessed from April 20, 2015. 

 

The Chairman reviewed the timeline for this RFQ project as follows: 

 

 February 9th Board of Commissioners set a key priority---RFQ to seek consultants to 

recommend marketing strategies and an evaluation of the County’s economic 

development system. 

 

 February 19th Board approved RFQ document and authorized County Manager to 

seek proposals. 

 

 March 3rd   County Manager conducted information meeting with interested firms. 

 

 March 27th  RFQ submittals received and distributed to the Board 
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The Board followed the scheduled appointments and engaged in extensive discussion with each 

firm outlined below: 

 

 9:00AM – Presentation by Sanford Holshouser Economic Development Consulting 

 10:30AM – Presentation by Creative Economic Development Consulting 

 

 

LUNCH 

 

The Board took a break for lunch from 12:00 pm – 1:15 pm and used this time to review the draft 

agenda for the May 4, 2015 meeting.  Also, the Board heard a recommendation from the County 

Manager regarding the establishment of an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) as prepared by 

Pierce Group Benefits.   

 

Following the presentation, Chairman Wesson indicated that having an Employee Assistance 

Program available for all employees would be a good way to invest in them and be supportive. 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to initiate the EAP effective July 1, 2015.  Commissioner 

Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

The Board continued on with the day’s agenda and followed the scheduled appointments and 

engaged in extensive discussion with each firm outlined below: 

 

 1:30PM – Presentation by The Goss Agency 

 3:00PM – Presentation by Greenfield 

 

 

DISCUSSION/WRAP-UP 

 

Following the final presentation, the Chairman facilitated an open discussion to allow each 

Commissioner the opportunity to critique and rank the proposals.   

 

Mike Neal, Chairman of the Economic Development Commission, also participated, and the top 

two firms were Creative Economic Development Consulting and Greenfield. 
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CLOSED SESSION 

 

Vice Chairman Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-

318.11(a)(6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 

conditions of employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 

employee or prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, 

charge, or grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee.  Commissioner 

Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Board shifted into Closed Session 

 

 

 

OPEN SESSION 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to shift back into Open Session. Commissioner Trent 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Wesson adjourned the meeting at 5:30PM. 

 
 

 

_____________________________ 

        Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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 BERTIE COUNTY 
106 DUNDEE STREET  

POST OFFICE BOX 530 

WINDSOR, NORTH CAROLINA 27983 

(252) 794-5300 

FAX: (252) 794-5327 

WWW.CO.BERTIE.NC.US 

 

BOARD OF 

COMMISSIONERS 
RONALD “RON” WESSON, Chairman 

TAMMY A. LEE, Vice-Chairman 

JOHN TRENT  

ERNESTINE (BYRD) BAZEMORE 

STEWART WHITE 
 

 

 

 

 

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF A RALEIGH TO NORFOLK INTERSTATE 
 

WHEREAS, an interstate highway between Raleigh, NC and Norfolk, VA will increase mobility between two 

significant metropolitan areas in our adjoining states and enhance economic development for citizens and 

jurisdictions along the chosen route; and 

 

WHEREAS, the NC Department of Transportation has asked for the designation of part of the US 64 corridor 

(between I-440 and I-540) as the Future I-495 corridor, and a proposed interstate highway between Raleigh and 

Norfolk would be designated Future Interstate 44, Future Interstate 50 or another appropriate designation and 

would connect 1-40/I-440 in Raleigh to I-64 in Hampton Roads; and 

 

WHEREAS, the route for a proposed interstate highway between Raleigh and Norfolk would track existing US 

64 from Raleigh to Williamston and existing US 17 from Williamston to Hampton Roads; and 

 

WHEREAS, the citizens and local governments of US 17 in Martin, Bertie, Chowan, Perquimans, Pasquotank 

and Camden Counties all believe an interstate highway will enhance safety, mobility and economic opportunity 

for their communities; and 

 

WHEREAS, the citizens of northeastern North Carolina share a community of interest with the Norfolk, VA 

area for employment, health care, shopping and recreation, and businesses now located in northeastern North 

Carolina and those being recruited to northeastern North Carolina have an interest in a safe, fast highway route 

to the Port of Virginia; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Highway 17 Association has just completed an economic impact study quantifying the 

benefits to eastern North Carolina if US 17 is fully improved between South Carolina and Virginia; and 

 

WHEREAS, according to the study, building an interstate highway along US 17 will generate an economic 

impact in excess of $3 billion and create over 4,000 recurring jobs in the corridor in all sectors of the regional 

economy, especially agribusiness, the military and tourism; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Bertie County Board of Commissioners endorses and 

supports the advancement of a future interstate corridor between Raleigh and Norfolk, along existing US 64 

and existing US 17, and encourages the Board of Transportation, the NC Department of Transportation, the 

Federal Highway Administration and the Congress to pursue the project as quickly as possible. 

 

Adopted this 4th day of May, 2015.  

_____________________________ 

Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

Bertie County Board of Commissioners 

 

 

_________________________________ 

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 
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